Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky, Tuesday, April 4, 1967

The Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky met in regular session in the Board Room of the Administration Building on the campus of the University at 1:30 p.m., Eastern Standard Time, on Tuesday, April 4, 1967 with the following members present: Governor Edward T. Breathitt, Chairman, Dr. Ralph Angelucci, Vice Chairman, Dr. Hershell B. Murray, Secretary, Mr. William R. Black, Mrs. Rexford Blazer, Mr. Smith Broadbent, Dr. R. W. Bushart, Dr. Harry Denham, Mr. Sam Ezelle, Mr. Hudson Milner, Dr. Harry Sparks and the two non-voting faculty members, Professor Stephen Diachun and Professor Paul Oberst. Absent were Mr. Richard E. Cooper, Mr. Robert H. Hillenmeyer, and Mr. Wendell P. Butler. Dr. A. D. Albright, Executive Vice President, represented President Oswald, who was on leave recuperating from surgery. The administration was represented by Dr. William R. Willard, Mr. Robert F. Kerley, Dr. Glenwood L. Creech, and Mr. Robert L. Johnson. Members of the various news media were in attendance.

A. Meeting Opened

The meeting opened with a prayer by Dr. Diachun. Following roll call, the Secretary reported a quorum present and the Chairman declared the meeting officially open for the conduct of business at 1:35 p.m.

B. Letters of Thanks Read

Dr. Albright read two letters which had been received from Mrs. William F. Foster and President Oswald expressing appreciation to the Board of Trustees for flowers sent by the Board to the funerals of Mr. Foster and Mrs. Wieland Oswald. The Board acknowledged receipt of the letters and ordered them filed.

C. President's Report to the Trustees

Dr. Albright commented briefly on the items contained in PR 1, President's Report to the Trustees, copies of which were available for all those present. Governor Breathitt thanked Dr. Albright for his presentation and, having first determined that there were no additions to the report, accepted it on behalf of the Board and the report was ordered filed.

D. Recommendations of the President (PR 2)

Dr. Albright commented that the only item in PR 2, Recommendations of the

President, related to appointments and other staff changes, all of which were routine in nature. There being no questions from members of the Board, on motion by Mr. Ezelle, duly seconded and carried, PR 2, Recommendations of the President, was approved and ordered made an official part of the Minutes of the meeting. (See PR 2 at the end of the Minutes.)

E. Supplemental Recommendations of the President (PR 3)

The members of the Board of Trustees took a few minutes to review PR 3, Supplemental Recommendations of the President, and took particular note of the recommendation that Dr. Bernard Kern be named Chairman of the Department of? Physics and Astronomy and the recommendation for appointments to the University of Kentucky Development Council as set forth in sections I and III.

On motion by Dr. Bushart, seconded by Mrs. Blazer, and carried, PR 3, Supplemental Recommendations of the President, was approved as a whole and ordered made an official part of the Minutes of the meeting. (See PR 3 at the end of the Minutes.)

F. Presentation of the Internal Budget for 1967-68

Dr. Albright said that the presentation of the internal budget is always a happy prospect as well as a rather large undertaking. The procedures followed in the preparation of the 1967-68 budget are very much the same as those used during the past two or three years. The University has moved increasingly toward the preparation of a program budget and Dr. Albright said that in his opinion the document which was placed in the hands of the Board members approximately ten days prior to the meeting reflects very clearly this movement. He explained that a program budget in its simplest terms attempts to put to each unit of the University three rather important questions: (1) what do you expect to achieve? (2) what will you emphasize in your program to achieve those objectives? and (3) at the end of a year, how will you assess the progress which has been made through that program toward achieving those goals set forth? This year these three questions became even more pronounced in the allocation of funds to the various units. First and foremost, a budget is a financial expression of a University's program. It is based on how many students an institution plans to take care of, how many are expected to enroll, how many faculty members are needed, and what expenditures are necessary to maintain staff and students.

Dr. Albright introduced Dr. Don Clapp, one of the key persons involved in the preparation of the budget. Dr. Clapp showed slides giving the current percentage distribution of income and the percentage distribution of expenditures as well as the proposed percentage distributions for 1967-68. Graphs of the anticipated enrollment figures on which the proposed budget is based showed the following:

Full-time Equivalent Students

Undergraduate	11,959
Graduate	1,630
Total	13,589

The desired faculty-student ratio of 20 to 1 at the undergraduate level, 15 to 1 at the upper division level, and 6 to 1 at the graduate level would necessitate 938 faculty members in the Division of Colleges. A total of 313 in the Medical Center would be required. The proposed budget will provide only 878 of the desired 938 positions in the Division of Colleges and only 291 of the desired 313 positions in the Medical Center. At the Community College level the anticipated enrollment is 4,880 (including the Jefferson Community College) and the budget provides for 220 faculty positions of the desired 244 such positions.

Dr. Albright thanked Dr. Clapp for his presentation and then summarized some of the important implications of the budget for both the main campus and the community colleges:

University Main Campus

1. Salary Increments

- a. Faculty salary increments based on merit are intended to maintain a competitive position with respect to the benchmark institutions.
- b. Faculty salary increments are provided for promotion in rank.
- c. General salary adjustments are included for office, clerical, technical and service personnel.
- d. Salary increments based on merit are provided for office, clerical, technical, professional and administrative personnel.

2. New Positions

a. 90 new faculty positions in instruction and research are provided for the Lexington campus in order to prepare for increased enrollment estimated at 10 percent.

- b. Graduate programs are expanded by the addition of 60 new graduate student assistantships.
- c. Additional support positions are provided in office, clerical, technical, service and administrative areas.

3. New Programs

- a. Further implementation is provided for a few new instructional programs including planning education, computer science, statistics and applied mathematics.
- b. Establishment of coordinating offices for Tobacco-Health Research and International Education.

4. Program Continuation

- a. Faculty research fellowships and teaching improvement fellowships are continued in the 1967-68 fiscal year.
- b. Funds are provided for continued activation of the University Hospital.
- c. Re-programming of agricultural research and service activities will continue.
- d. Health service programs are expanded, particularly in the allied health fields.

University Community Colleges

1. Salary Increments

- a. Faculty salary increments based on merit are intended to maintain a competitive position.
- b. Faculty salary increments are provided for promotion in rank.
- c. Salary adjustments and merit increments are included for all categories of non-academic personnel.

2. New Positions

- a. New teaching positions are provided in the community college system to accommodate expansion of program.
- b. Support personnel are provided for additional classroom facilities.

3. New Programs

- a. Jefferson Community College will receive its first students in the 1967-68 fiscal year.
- b. Funds are provided for further planning for community colleges at Hazard and Maysville.

4. Program Continuation

- a. Increased University support for Associate Degree Nursing Programs.
- Expansion is provided for terminal technical programs in allied health, civil engineering, drafting and mining engineering.

Dr. Albright called attention to page iv of the budget document which showed Estimated Income and Funds Available. The total budget of \$76,278,269 is approximately \$10,000,000 greater than the 1966-67 budget of \$66,153,266. State appropriated funds will provide approximately \$7,000,000 of this increase and it is anticipated that the income from non-appropriated sources will increase by about \$3,000,000, mainly from student fees because of increased enrollment and from such other sources as contracts and grants. In closing Dr. Albright said that this budget represents a general expenditure authorization for services, current expense, and equipment—by units. The present document will be followed near the end of the present fiscal year by a detailed breakdown in a Personnel Roster. On behalf of President Oswald he commended the proposed budget for adoption.

After a brief discussion, Mr. Ezelle made the following motion: that the 1967-68 operating budget as submitted be approved and ordered recorded as an integral part of the University's financial system with the necessary fiscal control being exercised for the collection and appropriation of income and for the expenditure of departmental appropriations in accordance with authorized fiscal policies and procedures and accepted as a basis of maximum expenditures for the year 1967-68. The Board of Trustees or the Executive Committee is empowered to make such

changes in the budget as may from time to time be deemed necessary upon recommendation of the President. Mr. Ezelle's motion was seconded by Dr. Denham and approved unanimously.

G. Addition to Engineering Complex Named Anderson Hall (PR 5)

Dr. Albright presented PR 5, Recommendation from the Building and Campus Development Committee, which recommended that the new seven-story addition to the complex of buildings serving the College of Engineering be named Anderson Hall in honor of the first dean of the College, Professor F. Paul Anderson.

On motion duly made, seconded and carried the recommendation as set forth in PR 5 was approved unanimously. (See PR 5 at the end of the Minutes.)

H. Action on Student Code Deferred (PR 6)

Dr. Albright read the following recommendation presented as a part of PR 6, Non-Academic Relationships Between Students and the University of Kentucky: "that the Report of the Senate Advisory Committee for Student Affairs, as endorsed by the University Senate and the Student Government, and the attached statement entitled 'Financial Delinquency' be accepted as a policy statement of the Board of Trustees from which subsequent Governing Regulations will be formulated."

Mr. Ezelle said that in his opinion the proposed student code was an important and far-reaching document that deserved closer scrutiny by the Board than it had received to date. He was sure that the faculty and students had spent considerable time in discussion of the report prior to endorsing it and he felt that it merited the same careful consideration by the Board of Trustees. He felt that there were certain sections of the report which needed clarification through discussion with faculty and students. The Board should not procrastinate but neither should it act too hastily.

Mr. Broadbent agreed with Mr. Ezelle and added that he and other members of the Board of Trustees had received inquiries and expressions of concern from parents and taxpayers which they did not feel qualified to answer without further study and discussion. He suggested that a meeting with faculty and students be arranged.

Mr. Milner expressed the feeling that the report had been in the hands of the Board for too short a time to warrant action at this time. The Board had not even had the opportunity to discuss it among themselves.

Mr. Ezelle made a motion that the Board of Trustees authorize the Chairman to appoint a committee charged with the responsibility to review the report on behalf

of the citizens of the Commonwealth, to meet with faculty and students designated by President Oswald for purposes of clarification and discussion, and to report back to the Board of Trustees in time for implementation of whatever action might be taken in the fall semester 1967. The motion was seconded by Mr. Broadbent.

In the discussion following the motion and second, Dr. Harry Sparks agreed that further discussion was necessary and desirable but wished the record to show that he felt the report was, in the main, an excellent document and those responsible for drafting it were to be commended for the care and thought which had gone into its preparation.

In answer to a question by Governor Breathitt as to how much time the faculty had spent in reviewing the report, Mr. Johnson indicated that the committee had worked for a year and the University Senate had a discussion of the report as its exclusive business at three sessions. The students were represented on the committee which drafted it and the final report was submitted to Student Government for study and discussion.

There being no further discussion, the question was called for and the motion made by Mr. Ezelle, seconded by Mr. Broadbent was passed without dissent.

Governor Breathitt named the following committee: Mr. Smith Broadbent, Chairman, Mr. Sam Ezelle, and Mrs. Rexford Blazer. (See PR 6 at the end of the Minutes.)

I. Acceptance of Annual Financial Report

Dr. Harry Denham called attention to the copies of the Financial Report of the University of Kentucky for the Year Ended June 30, 1966 which were available to those present. He indicated that the Finance Committee had gone over the report and approved it.

Dr. Denham moved that the Board of Trustees accept and file the Annual Financial Report of the University of Kentucky for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1966. The motion was seconded by Mr. Ezelle and passed unanimously.

J. Appropriation of Funds for University Hospital

Mr. Kerley explained that the 1966-67 operating budget for University Hospital was based on an activation level of 318 beds. Reserves were established to finance any additional beds activated. In the fall of 1966, additional activation occured sufficient to bring the level to 345 beds, or an increase of 27 beds over that provided for in the budget. Staffing increases occasioned by this activation added over \$200,000 to the hospital's operating costs for the fiscal year.

A salary scale increase for nurses was implemented on July 1, 1966 and was provided for in the operating budget. However, the unprecedented rise in nursing salaries during the past months made it necessary to institute on January 1, 1967 an additional sizable increase in this scale. This increase, which cost \$146,000 during the current year, was not provided for in the original 1966-67 operating budget.

The requested additional appropriation of \$305,840 increases the 1966-67 appropriation of general fund support to University Hospital to a level equal to \$35.00 per patient day equivalent.

Dr. Denham said that the Finance Committee had considered the need for additional appropriation of funds to the operating budget of the University Hospital and it was their recommendation that this be done. He moved that \$305,840 be appropriated to the operating budget of the University Hospital from the general fund reserve for hospital activation. The total general fund expenditure authorization will be increased to \$4,035,850. His motion was seconded by Mr. Milner and passed without dissent.

K. Corporate Investment Advisory Agreement Adopted (PR 10)

Dr. Denham said that the Finance Committee had examined the Corporate Investment Advisory Agreement between the Chase Manhattan Bank and the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky and recommended its adoption.

On motion by Mr. Ezelle, duly seconded and carried the Resolution Adopting the Corporate Investment Advisory Agreement as presented in PR 10 was approved and ordered made an official part of the Minutes of the meeting. (See PR 10 at the end of the Minutes.)

L. Approval in Principle of Somerset Community College Development Plan (PR 8)

Although copies of the plan had been mailed to the Board members in advance of the meeting, additional copies were available. Mr. Kerley complimented the architects for a particularly fine job on the Somerset plan. He indicated that it had already been presented to the local Advisory Board and had its approval. The plan, based upon an ultimate enrollment of 3,000 full-time equivalent students and a faculty of 137, provides for 300,000 to 375,000 gross square feet.

Mr. Ezelle made the motion that the Somerset Community College Preliminary Development Plan be approved "in principle" with the understanding that the plan will be periodically revised as the program requirements of the College become more fully expressed. The motion was seconded by Mrs. Blazer and passed. (See PR 8 at the end of the Minutes.)

M. Dr. Ray Marshall Named First Alumni Professor of Economics and Chairman of the Department of Economics

Dr. Albright said that it gave him much pleasure to recommend to the Board of Trustees that Dr. Ray Marshall be named Alumni Professor of Economics and Chairman of the Department of Economics in the College of Business and Economics. The recommendation carries the wholehearted endorsement of both President Oswald and Dean Haywood.

In 1965 the Alumni Association established a President's Progress Fund to provide three alumni professorships as well as scholarships for needy students. Dr. Marshall is the first Alumni Professor to be named. His appointment will bring to the Alumni Professorship in Economics a scholar who has gained wide respect and recognition for his thorough research on some of the most pressing economic problems of our times.

A native of Louisiana, Dr. Marshall is a graduate of Millsap College in Jackson, Mississippi with a master's degree in economics from Louisiana State University and a Ph. D. degree from the University of California at Berkeley. He has served on the faculties of Louisiana State University and the University of Mississippi and is currently Professor of Economics at the University of Texas and Graduate Advisor and Chairman of the Graduate Studies Committee. Dr. Marshall has been a Fulbright Research Scholar in Finland, a Wertheim Fellow in Industrial Relations at Harvard University in 1960-61, and a Ford Foundation Fellow in 1964-65. His appointment to a position at the University of Kentucky will bring both prestige and quality to the program in economics at this institution.

On motion by Mr. Broadbent, seconded by Dr. Murray, and passed Dr. Ray Marshall was appointed as Alumni Professor of Economics (with tenure) and Chairman of the Department of Economics in the College of Business and Economics.

N. Dr. Herbert M. Jelley Named Director of Jefferson Community College

Dr. Albright recommended that Dr. Herbert M. Jelley be named Professor of Business Education (for one year without tenure) in the Community College System and Director of the Jefferson Community College. The recommendation has the endorsement of President Oswald, Dean Hartford, and the joint Executive Council for the Jefferson Community College.

Dr. Jelley, a native of Arizona, has been at the University of Cincinnati since he received his Ed. D. degree there in 1958. Since 1963 he has been director of the University of Cincinnati Graduate Studies in Education and Professor of Business Education. In September 1966 he was named Assistant Dean at UC. Dr. Jelley's experience and training qualify him admirably for the directorship of the Jefferson Community College.

Dr. Albright recommended that the appointment should be effective at the earliest practicable date and no later than May 1, 1967.

On motion by Mr. Broadbent, seconded by Dr. Murray, and passed unanimously Dr. Herbert M. Jelley was named Director of the Jefferson Community College with the rank of Professor of Business Education (for one year without tenure) in the Community College System.

O. Report on Meeting of Council on Public Higher Education

Governor Breathitt requested Dr. Albright to report on the meeting of the Council on Public Higher Education held in Murray, Kentucky, on Monday, April 3, since some of the items on the agenda were of concern to the Board of Trustees. Dr. Albright said the matters considered by the Council which would be of interest to the Board were as follows:

- 1. Recommended to the Governor that a request from SREB is educationally sound to help initiate a regional program for instructional television by which the 15 Compact states and their higher institutions will cooperatively plan, develop, produce, and use recorded materials for formal credit instruction via campus TV systems. With the development of the ETV program in Kentucky this proposal has real significance for the state and for the University of Kentucky in particular.
- 2. Approved a request from the Commission on Higher Education for a Comprehensive Planning Study. Since it is the responsibility of the Commission to allocate funds under the Higher Education Facilities Act, Title I, a study covering the present physical facilities of all accredited colleges and universities, the development and production of the necessary forms for Commission use in annually up-dating the inventory of facilities, a current and detailed report on utilization of all physical facilities, and a projection of annual college and university enrollments for the period 1968-78, would be of great assistance to the Commission in making fair and equitable apportionment of available funds to both public and private institutions.
- 3. Approved the list of students recommended by the Advisory Committee on Veterinary Medicine as being eligible to enroll at Auburn University in the Fall of 1967. The majority of the students were from the University of Kentucky, although a few came from other parts of the state.
- 4. Heard a progress report by Mr. Edward F. Prichard, Jr., Chairman of the Budget Format Committee. This committee is charged with the responsibility of developing a format for the budgets coming from each institution to the Council on Public Higher Education for review and recommendation to the state's chief executive.
 - 5. Accepted a resolution passed by the Northern Kentucky Chapter of the

Kentucky Society of Professional Engineers which petitioned the Council for a survey in regard to placing a four year state college in Northern Kentucky, and agreed to conduct such a survey. Dr. Albright felt that this was of particular interest to the University of Kentucky because of the location of the Northern Community College in that section of the state.

Governor Breathitt thanked Dr. Albright for his report and said that because of the wide-spread interest in the four-year college proposal for Northern Kentucky, he would like to have an indication of the Board's position. Mr. Milner stated that the matter had been discussed informally over luncheon and the following statement drafted at that time:

The Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky recognizes the need for continuous development of a program of public higher education and related facilities in Northern Kentucky to meet the needs of a growing population.

It appreciates the strong interest of the people of Northern Kentucky in a public four-year college as a legitimate aspiration of the people of the area.

Further, it recognizes that the legislature has directed the Council on Public Higher Education to exercise overall authority in planning and making recommendations to meet the needs of higher education in the Commonwealth.

The Board recognizes that the Council's attention will be focused on this problem in the immediate future.

The Board of Trustees, therefore, offers the full resources of the University to assist the Council in any manner which the Council may desire in the matter in its preparation of appropriate recommendations to the Governor and the 1968 Legislature.

The statement was discussed briefly and it was the consensus of those present that it reflected the position which the University should assume. Mr. Milner then moved that the statement be adopted and a copy sent to Mr. William Abell, Chairman of the Council on Public Higher Education. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sparks and adopted unanimously.

Governor Breathitt thanked the Board for its interest and concern and said it was his intention to appoint a committee of citizens vitally concerned with the educational program in Northern Kentucky who would be available in an advisory capacity to the Council on Public Higher Education if the Council should accept its offer of assistance in the conduct of the study.

P. Resolution Passed on Deaths of Four Faculty Members

The Board took note of the tragic accident which had occurred on Monday afternoon, April 3, which claimed the lives of nine persons, four of whom were members of the University Faculty. The following memorial statement was read:

IN MEMORIAM

The Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky notes with deep shock and grievous sorrow the tragic deaths of four eminent faculty members, Drs. Jerome E. Cohn, Silvio O. Navarro, Richard S. Schweet, and R. C. Simonini.

By their scholarly endeavors, these dedicated professors had brought distinction to the academic world in general and to the University of Kentucky in particular. The loss is compounded by the fact that the peak productive years of these scholars had only begun. The contributions already made by these professors to their respective disciplines offer abundant evidence that each was capable of advancing the frontiers of man's knowledge even further.

While taking note of the very real professional and personal loss suffered by the University, the Trustees are aware of the even more painful tragedy that has been sustained by the families of Drs. Cohn, Navarro, Schweet, and Simonini. To these bereaved relatives goes the heartfelt sympathy of the Trustees, faculty, staff and students of the University.

The Trustees further acknowledge with deep regret the great loss that has come to the Commonwealth in the deaths of Mr. Max C. Horn and Mr. G. Reynolds Watkins, who were alumni of the University, and Mr. Robert Yonk, and extend sincere sympathy to their families and those of Mr. Richard Southwood and Mr. Arnold Salop, also victims of this tragic accident.

On motion duly made, seconded, and carried the memorial statement was adopted and ordered spread upon the Minutes of the April 4, 1967 meeting of the Board of Trustees and copies sent to the families of the deceased.

Q. Guests at Meeting Introduced

Governor Breathitt welcomed on behalf of the Board of Trustees and the Commonwealth of Kentucky four distinguished visitors from Afghanistan who were in attendance at the meeting. The visitors expressed pleasure at having had the opportunity to sit in on the meeting and thanked the Governor for his warm welcome.

The Governor then recognized the Student Government representatives who were present and thanked them for their interest. He said that the Board of Trustees is always pleased to have suggestions and recommendations from students and welcomes their participation in the affairs of the University.

R. Meeting Adjourned

The Governor, having first determined that there was no further business to come before the meeting, called for a motion for adjournment. On motion duly made, seconded, and carried the meeting adjourned at 3:30 o'clock.

Respectfully submitted,

H. B. Murray, Secretary Board of Trustees

PR 2, PR 3, PR 5, PR 6, PR 8, PR 10 which follow are official parts of the Minutes of the April 4, 1967 meeting of the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT TO THE TRUSTEES

April 4, 1967

1. TWO UNIVERSITY SCIENTISTS TO GET FIRST SAMPLES FROM MOON'S SURFACE

The National Aeronautics and Space Administration has announced that two University researchers will be among 110 scientists from the United States and six foreign countries who will conduct experiments with the first samples of the moon's surface returned to Earth by U.S. astronauts. In all, the scientists will conduct 122 experiments with the lunar samples since some scientists will make more than one experiment.

The two astronauts who first land on the moon in the Apollo program will return approximately 50 pounds of lunar material to Earth. The samples will be studied by scientists from several disciplines to determine the composition of the lunar surface and to search for evidence of its origin.

Dr. Richard C. Birkebak, associate professor of mechanical engineering, and Dr. William D. Ehmann, associate professor of chemistry, will represent two of four major investigative areas studying the samples.

Dr. Ehmann's research will be in the area of neutron activity. He will make an analysis of major rock forming elements using 14 Mev Neutron activation. Dr. Birkebak will measure radiative features and thermal conductivity, in the area of physical properties.

2. DR. MASSEY REPORTS FINE RECEPTION IN THAILAND

. C

Dr. Herbert Massey, chief of party of the University's newly-established agriculture research center in Northeast Thailand, reports that he has been well received in Bangkok and at the Northeast Center near Khonkaen. He said the Thai government has nearly completed construction on 14 dwelling houses for UK personnel who will go there this summer, in addition to more than 30 houses for Thai members of the team.

He also reports that 20 Thai participants are ready to leave for the U.S. for graduate study, but that only nine or ten of them are sufficiently prepared in the English language to be at the University in time for the fall semester. He said the basic office building is ready for occupancy, and construction has begun on a new laboratory. He will return to the UK campus this week, and a month from now return permanently to Thailand. Eleven professional researchers, Dr. Massey, an administrative officer and a secretary will make up the UK party in Thailand.

- 2 -

3. COAL'S FUTURE MAY LIE IN ITS CONVERSION TO HIGH VALUE PRODUCTS

The consensus of 11 commissioners of the Energy Subcommittee of the Kentucky Science and Technology Commission, meeting on the campus last month, is that coal has a great future. The commission has its state headquarters on the University campus.

Dr. E. A. Comley, general sales manager of Catalysts and Chemicals, Inc., Louisville, told the group that the conversion of coal into ammonia and Methanol (methyl alcohol) are now "feasible projects," and in the two new products may lie "the solution to large tonnage use of coal in Kentucky." He said that nuclear energy "is here and is going to grow," and that if coal is to survive the change then "we must try to look to the blue sky idea of the conversion of coal into high value products."

The Energy Subcommittee was formed recently as a "first step" in response to Gov. Breathitt's charge to the Commission to develop a long range science and technology strategy for Kentucky.

4. UNIVERSITY PHOTOGRAPHERS HONORED BY STATE ASSOCIATION

Richard Ware, chief photographer for student publications and teacher of a photography class in the Department of Journalism, and Kenneth Goad, University publications photographer, won top honors recently at the 1967 convention of the Kentucky Professional Photographers Association in Louisville.

Ware won the Jimenez Centennial Award-to a Kentucky photographer who shows the most creative use of photography in terms of contemporary standards. Of the six prints he showed at the exhibition, three made the Court of Honor. Goad won the photojournalism award for black and white or toned prints. Of the four prints he exhibited, three made the Court of Honor.

5. DR. CONE RECEIVES PHI ALPHA THETA BOOK AWARD

Dr. Carl B. Cone, chairman of the Department of History, has received the Book Award of Phi Alpha Theta, national honor society in history, for 1966. The award is worth \$500. The society selected Dr. Cone's "Burke and the Nature of Politics: The Age of the French Revolution," as the best book published by a member of the society as a second or subsequent book. The book was published by the UK Press. The work is the second of a two-volume study of the life of Edmund Burke, based upon the Burke papers which Dr. Cone researched in England. The first volume, "The Age of the American Revolution," was published in 1957. The society also presented \$100 to the Department of History to be used in the interest of the department and its students.

6. DR. KIRWAN NAMED ARTS AND SCIENCES PROFESSOR OF YEAR

Dr. A. D. Kirwan, professor of history and former dean of the Graduate School, has been named Distinguished Professor of the Year in the College of Arts and Sciences. An internationally-known historian of the American South, Dr. Kirwan is the 24th winner of the award which was established in 1944 as a means of recognizing outstanding academic achievement.

On March 9, he was named Theodore Hallam Professor of History for 1967-69 by his colleagues in the Department of History. He currently is on leave of absence from the University while serving as Fulbright professor of American history at the University of Vienna, Austria.

The 1926 University graduate had a successful undergraduate career as a student and athlete. He returned to the institution in 1938 as head football coach, a post he relinquished seven years later to become a history professor. After earning the Ph.D. degree at Duke University, Dr. Kirwan served as dean of men from 1947 to 1949, and dean of students from 1949 to 1954, and was named to the Graduate School post in 1960. A scholar of the American Civil War period, he is the author of several historical works, including "John J. Crittenden: The Struggle for the Union," which has won several prizes.

Dr. Ernst Jokl, director of the physical education research laboratory, was last year's winner. Dr. Jokl's Distinguished Professor of the Year lecture will be given tonight at 6:30 o'clock in the Student Center Ballroom. A social hour for members of the Arts and Sciences faculty at 5 p.m. at the Helen G. King Alumni House will precede the dinner and lecture event.

7. PRESTONSBURG COLLEGE PAPER IS HONORED

"The Big Sandy Review," published by the students of Prestonsburg Community College, has been awarded a second-class honor rating for the fall semester 1966-67 by the Associated Collegiate Press at the University of Minnesota School of Journalism. The Press annually rates college newspapers throughout the country, based upon a point system. The "Review" was cited for "its excellent news coverage for a school the size of the Prestonsburg college."

8. 1966 GRADUATE FIRST KENTUCKY WINTERTHUR FELLOW

Mary Jane Wagner, Louisville, a 1966 graduate of the University, is the first Kentuckian to receive a \$5,000 fellowship for the Winterthur Program in Early American Culture at the Henry Francis du Pont Winterthur Museum near Wilmington, Del., and the University of Delaware. Eight fellowships for the 1967-69 program were announced.

9. REPORT SHOWS POSITIVE INFLUENCE OF HIGHWAY NETWORK

A researcher for the University Bureau of Business Research reports that the state's interstate highway network "has a positive influence on visiting industrial: ists and business executives and will continue to have a beneficial effect on the development of the state." Chester P. Care, research assistant in the Bureau, said a recent survey showed that many individual firms "have taken advantage of this significant highway network."

10. ALL PHI BETA KAPPAS WILL GO TO GRADUATE SCHOOL

A poll of recent initiates into the University chapter of Phi Beta Kappa, national scholastic honorary, found that all of them plan to attend graduate school and most of them will work toward the Ph.D. degree. In choosing a graduate school, the majority felt that the reputation of the graduate department (not necessarily graduate school) was the most important factor. Others checked the reputation of the individual teacher and available financial aid as of major importance. Least important were "available opportunities for teaching and research."

11. 10TH ANNUAL ALUMNI SEMINAR FEATURES ARTISTS

The 10th annual Alumni Seminar, April 21-22, will climax the University's month-long Festival of the Arts, and focus on "The Modern University: Patron of the Arts." Six of the eight guest speakers are UK alumni who have received national recognition in the arts: Dr. Frank Davidson, '30, senior professor of speech and drama at City College of New York; Donald Galloway, '61, Hollywood, Calif., stage, television and motion picture actor; Jean Ritchie, '46, New York, traditional folk singer; Elizabeth Hardwick, '38, New York, novelist, essayist, and drama critic; James Cogar, '27, director of Shakertown, Inc., and Clay Lancaster, '38, vice director, New York State Historical Association, Cooperstown, New York. All sessions of the seminar will be in Memorial Hall.

12. FOUR SENIORS RECEIVE WOODROW WILSON FELLOWSHIPS

Four University seniors were among 15 students in Kentucky colleges and universities awarded Woodrow Wilson Fellowships for 1967-68. An additional nine students were named to the honorable mention list. Sir Hugh Taylor, president of the Woodrow Wilson National Fellowship Foundation, said that "never in the history of the program have we had to turn down so many outstandingly good people." University winners were Richard M. Crutcher, Lexington; Mary L. Gosney, Alexandria; Joyce A. Hancock, Sulphur, (Henry County), and Michael A. Urquhart, Scarsdale, N. Y. Named to the honorable mention list were Sharon L. Bach, Cumberland; Kenneth L. Chastain, Elizabethtown, Pa.; Robert W. Fleishman, David A. Polk, Shelby A. Sherrod, and Anne C. Simonetti, all of Lexington; Linda R. Gregory, Springfield, Va.; Mary A. Hovey, Bala Cynwyd, Pa.; and Connie A. Mullins, Louisville.

- 5 -

13. TOP STUDENTS HONORED AT ANNUAL CEREMONIES

Approximately 200 men and 182 women students have been honored for academic achievement at the annual Men's Awards Night and Stars in the Night ceremonies. Among men students, the outstanding independent award went to Miguel A. Martinez of Vine Grove, and the outstanding freshman award was presented to Guy M. Mendes of New Orleans, La. The President's Scholarship went to Billy B. Peyton, Eddyville. Larry Eblen, Frankfort, won the Student of the Year Award, while the YMCA Leadership-Service Award went to Brenton H. Milward, Lexington. Winner of the Alumni Loyalty Scholarship was James T. Tidwell, Williamsburg. Trustees' Scholarships went to David T. Campbell, Henderson; Joseph R. Hampton, Campbellsville; Jess B. Scott, Guston, and Jon D. Walker, Columbia. The K-Men's Scholarship winner was Edmond Sutton, Lancaster.

Among the winners in the Associated Women Students-sponsored women's honors event was Deanna McClain, Taylorsville, who won the Bess Kuiper senior service award. Mrs. Charles E. Palmer Jr., associate dean of students, received the Delta Zeta outstanding woman-of-the-year award, and Eileen Brereton, Louisville, received the Alpha Xi Delta award as the outstanding woman in creative arts. Vicki Lynn Fudge, Burkesville, was honored by Pi Beta Phi as the outstanding unaffiliated freshman woman. Johnnie Cross, Somerset, won the Pattie Lebus Berryman award as the outstanding unaffiliated senior woman, and Anne Meade Brinkley, Lexington, was named the outstanding senior woman in the College of Education.

A total of 178 women were recognized as being in the upper three per cent of their classes in their respective colleges, while approximately 150 men were similarly honored.

14. CONGOLESE AMBASSADOR POSTPONES VISIT

Congolese Ambassador to the United States Cyrille Adoula, who was to have spoken on "Health Problems in Developing Nations," at the Medical Center on March 28, has postponed his visit to the University. He told Dr. Stephen F. Dachi of the College of Dentistry that he could not leave Washington on the day of the Lexington event, and that he would re-schedule his visit at a later time. An official state dinner at the Imperial House had been planned, with University and state officials, and a reception was scheduled for later that evening at Spindletop Hall.

15. AGRICULTURE TO CONTINUE AS VITAL FACTOR IN STATE'S ECONOMY

Dr. Aubrey J. Brown, chairman of the Department of Agricultural Economics, reports that "the relative position of agriculture in Kentucky will continue to decrease as the state becomes more industrialized," but that "workers remaining in agriculture will earn increasingly greater income as improved farming methods and greater capitalization increase output per worker." The report is featured in a current issue of Research Briefs, published by the Bureau of Business Research. Dr. Brown added that "Kentucky's agriculture will continue to be an important factor in the state's economy."

16. COURSE FOR LEADERS AT SOMERSET COLLEGE

A course designed to improve the efficiency of leaders in various local organizations is being offered each Monday night at Somerset Community College. The course is open to any adult who assumes community leadership roles. The level of educational attainment is not a requirement for enrollment. Subjects discussed during the eight sessions, which will continue through April, include theories and types of leadership, types of organization, planning the year's program, planning and conducting a meeting and delegating responsibility.

17. 2000 KENTUCKIANS INVITED TO STRAVINSKY BANQUET

More than 2,000 Kentuckians have been invited to a banquet in honor of Igor Stravinsky on Tuesday, April 11. The dinner will precede a concert given by the Lexington Philharmonic Orchestra as part of the University's Festival of the Arts. Stravinsky will conduct. Ann Huddleston of the music faculty is chairman of the committee arranging the banquet, while Mrs. Courtney Ellis and Mrs. Franklin Moosnick are co-chairmen for social events to be held in conjunction with the Festival, which begins tomorrow and continues through April 22.

18. WLEX-TV'S PARTY VISIT SPOTLIGHTS UK FESTIVAL

Lexington's WLEX-TV featured "Open House for the UK Festival of the Arts," at 6:30 p.m. Sunday (April 2). The live program previewed events taking place on the campus during the arts festival, and featured interviews with several guests, including many of the University family. The Heritage Quartet entertained, with Harry C. Barfield, vice president and general manager of the station, serving as host. Pete Mathews of the Public Relations staff served as master of ceremonies. The show was called "WLEX-TV Goes to a Party."

19. UNIVERSITY DEBATE TEAM GOES TO OWN NCAA

The University debate team will be represented by Rodney Page, Chadron, Neb., and Bob Valentine, Bowling Green, when the team competes in the seven-state South-eastern Region of the National Debate Finals in Chicago, April 17-19. They will compete against 38 teams remaining from the original 900 collegiate debating squads, according to Dr. Gifford Blyton, director of varsity debate. The University team clinched its berth in the national event with a unanimous decision over the University of South Carolina, a tournament favorite. So far this year the team has brought home 28 trophies, in addition to several top speaker awards. UK has participated in 12 tournaments this semester and has 11 more to go.

20. ACCOUNTING FIRMS CITE BUSINESS & ECONOMICS STUDENTS

Awards to four outstanding accounting students in the College of Business and Economics were presented at a dinner for over 60 people at the Winchester Country Club on March 23. Susan McLellan, Bowling Green, received the Russell S. Grady award of \$100 as the outstanding sophomore. Anne Culton, Winchester, won a \$500 scholarship offered by Ernst & Ernst, Lexington accounting firm. Mrs. Martha Johns, Lexington, received the Ernst & Ernst award of \$100, and Mrs. Barbara Sprague, Sturgis, graduate student, was awarded a teaching scholarship. Twenty new members were initiated into Beta Alpha Psi, an honorary recognizing outstanding academic achievement in accounting.

21. STUDENT GOVERNMENT PROVIDES SCHOLARSHIPS FOR DONOVAN STUDENTS

The University Student Government has appropriated \$100 to establish ten scholar-ships of \$10 each to help defray academic expenses of senior citizens enrolled in the Donovan Program. The move was considered unprecedented in the history of the Student Government. The scholarships will be administered by the Council on Aging, directed by Dr. Earl Kauffman.

22. KENTUCKY FORESTRY COUNCIL PRAISES UNIVERSITY ACTION

The Kentucky Forestry Council has praised the University's decision to retain and strengthen its Department of Forestry. Meeting in Lexington recently, the Council adopted a resolution commending UK President John W. Oswald for "prompt action and demonstration of leadership" in the decision. The Council also voted to continue its committee on the promotion of black walnut production, which includes representatives from the UK Extension Service. It appointed Charles Bringardner of Martin's Fork Lumber Company, Lexington, as representative on an advisory committee to help the University develop its forestry department.

23. KNAPP, GRALER, GET TOP PUBLICATIONS JOBS

The new editor-in-chief of "The Kentucky Kernel," the University's student newspaper, is William Forest Knapp Jr., formerly of Dry Ridge. Son of Mr. and Mrs. W. F. Knapp Sr., Miami, Fla., he is a 1954 graduate of Boston Latin School and is a second-year law student in the College of Law. The Board of Student Publications announced at the same time that Thomas W. Graler, Cincinnati, an Arts & Sciences jūnior, has been named editor of the yearbook, "The Kentuckian." Knapp, who will serve as editor of The Kernel during the 1967-68 school year, has worked for the paper for several years. He has been news reporter, sports writer, circulation and advertising manager, and currently is business manager.

24. SOMERSET COLLEGE HOSTS 500 HIGH-SCHOOLERS AT CAREER DAY

Somerset Community College, in cooperation with the Somerset Kiwanis Club, sponsored "Career Day" in mid-March for 500 high school seniors. Pinpointed were careers in the fine and applied arts, education, religion, business, medical and health related fields, science, engineering, agriculture, forestry and home economics, and secretarial science. Representatives of most of these disciplines were on hand for discussion sessions. Dr. Roscoe Kelly, college director, welcomed the 500 high schoolers to the campus, and Dr. Stanley Wall, associate dean of the Community College System, was among the several speakers.

25. NEW PLASTIC GREENHOUSE DEVELOPED BY AGRICULTURISTS

A design for a new type plastic-covered greenhouse for either the home vegetable producer or the commercial operator has been perfected by Dr. Donald Cotter and Dr. Jan Abernathie of the Horticulture Department, and Dr. John N. Walker, agricultural engineer. Dr. Cotter explained that the house is cheaper than wider houses (it is ten feet wide, with adjustable length) and can be used for such things as lettuce production or bedding plants. The plan combines the heating and circulating plants, "jetting hot air from the furnace along the roof line toward the ends of the house."

26. WATER RESOURCES INSTITUTE GETS \$100,000 FOR FIVE PROJECTS

The Water Resources Institute has received a further grant of \$100,000 from the U.S. Department of the Interior Office of Water Resources Research to extend through 1967-68 its research in five areas. Dr. Robert A. Lauderdale, Institute director, says the current projects are aimed at converting underground water supplies to use by farms, homes and industry; determining the economic impact of flood control structures on near-by communities; determining how long pesticides persist in surface run-off water; chemically eliminating pollution from municipal and industrial waste waters, and studying the microbiology of streams polluted by mine wastes.

27. ENGINEERING BUILDING DEDICATION IS APRIL 8

Dedication of the new seven-story engineering building will be on Saturday. A convocation in Memorial Hall at 10 a.m. will open the day-long ceremonies. Principal speakers are Dr. Richard G. Folsom, president, Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, and L. Berkley Davis, vice-president, defense products, General Electric Company. Governor Edward T. Breathitt, Dean Robert M. Drake, former Dean Robert E. Shaver, and Dean Emeritus Daniel V. Terrell, will take part in the dedication service at 2 p.m. near the building's main entrance. More than 3000 invitations have been mailed, according to Prof. W. Merle Carter, chairman of the Dedication Committee.

28. LAW-ALUMNI DAY FEATURES NOTED ATTORNEYS

Among the participants in the annual Law-Alumni Day, held at Memorial Hall and the College of Law courtroom Friday and Saturday were Percy Foreman, nationally-known criminal lawyer, and Whitney Young Jr., executive director of the National Urban League. Former Governor Bert Combs was the speaker at the annual banquet on Saturday night.

A panel Saturday morning discussed the subject, "Legal Aid and the Poor." Panelists were Earl Johnson Jr., director of Legal Services Program, Office of Economic Opportunity; Jean C. Cahn, professor of law at Howard University; T. Edward Austin, public defender of Jacksonville, Fla., and Samuel Milner, Lexington attorney. The finals in the college's mockstrial competitions also were a part of the annual College of Law observance. Governor Edward Breathitt declared Law Day in Kentucky for Saturday, April 1, which observance coincided with the University program.

29. UNIVERSITY QUIZ TEAM GOES TO G. E. COLLEGE BOWL

The University will compete with a quiz team in the General Electric College Bowl in May. Four students, chosen from a team of eight students who had shown superior ability in the UK Quiz Bowl, were named last Monday night.

The students are Fred Christensen, senior history major; Dave Mathews, senior English major; Charles Nichols, senior zoology major, and Bob Howell, freshman history major.

Laura Muntz, chairman of the Forum Committee that made the final selection of the team's members, said "the decision was a hard one to make." She said all the students who took part in the campus games had a "phenomenal amount of knowledge covering a variety of fields. That's why the decision was such a difficult one." The final choice for members of the team was left up to the Forum Committee and Dr. Robert K. Thorp, associate professor of journalism.

The College Bowl is broadcast each Sunday afternoon on a national television network, and has featured teams from several of the country's leading colleges and universities. This is the first time a University team has been represented on the program. The actual date of participation by the University team will be announced at a later date.

30. MARCH RESEARCH AWARDS EXCEED \$1 MILLION

The University Research Foundation reports that during March a total of 39 awards were received, amounting to a total of \$1,103,549.74.

The March awards were distributed as follows:

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE

Department of Animal Science--C. O. Little, \$5000, Rumen Stimulatory Properties of Distillers Feeds, Distillers Feed Research Council.

Department of Horticulture--H. C. Mohr, \$750, Weed Control in Iris, The American Iris Society.

COLLEGE OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

Department of Anthropology--H. F. Dobyns, \$3200, Improvement of Graduate Instruction in Anthropology, The Peerless Foundation, Inc. D. W. Schwartz, \$49,700, Cultural Consequences of Migration: An Archeological Test, The National Science Foundation.

Department of Microbiology--R. H. Weaver, \$7600, Undergraduate Research Participation, The National Science Foundation.

COLLEGE OF BUSINESS AND ECONOMICS

Bureau of Business Research--J. L. Fulmer, \$44,478, Louisville Skills Study, Kentucky Department of Economic Security.

Center for Developmental Change--W. H. Griffin, \$316,662, Thailand AID-CDC, Agency for International Development.

COMMUNITY COLLEGES

Prestonsburg Community College--H. A. Campbell, \$14,513, Prestonsburg Community College Equipment Grant, U.S. Office of Education.

Southeastern Community College--H. L. Patterson, \$57,710, OEO Upward Bound Program, U.S. Office of Education.

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION

Bureau of School Services--W. P. Street, \$6000, Study to be Conducted in the Harlan County School System, Harlan County Board of Education.

Instructional Material Center--W. J. Tisdall, \$5600, Establishment of Lincoln School, State of Kentucky.

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING

Department of Civil Engineering--J. W. Hutchinson, \$8200, Highway Safety Research--Pavement Permeability Study, Gripstock Corporation.

Wenner-Gren Laboratory--K. O. Lange, \$150,023, An Investigation of Gravity Level Preference and the Effects of Gravitational Forces on Small Animals and Primates and of Techniques for Related Space Flight Experiments, National Aeronautics Space Administration.

GRADUATE SCHOOL

L. W. Cochran, \$19,107, National Science Foundation Graduate Trainee Program (Four Graduate Traineeships), The National Science Foundation. L. W. Cochran, \$33,276, National Science Foundation Graduate Trainee Program (Six Graduate Traineeships), The National Science Foundation. L. W. Cochran, \$49,000, National Science Foundation Graduate Trainee Program (Eight Graduate Traineeships, Six Summer Traineeships for Graduate Teaching Assistants), National Science Foundation.

COLLEGE OF DENTISTRY

Department of Community Dentistry--W. D. Young, \$10,226, 1967 Training Program in Preventive Dentistry and Community Health, U.S. Public Health Service (Division of Health Manpower).

Department of Orthodontics--W. R. Proffit, \$25,171, Studies of the Intra-Oral Pressure Environment, The National Institutes of Health.

COLLEGE OF MEDICINE

Department of Anesthesiology--P. P. Bosomworth, \$500, Anesthesiology Fund, Winthrop Laboratories, Inc.

Department of Biochemistry--R.S. Schweet, \$500, Roger L. Heintz Fellowship Award, American Heart Association. R.S. Schweet, \$3,650, Ronald L. Miller Research Fellowship Award, The National Institutes of Health. D.C. White, \$5100, Frank Freeman Research Fellowship, The National Institutes of Health.

Department of Cell Biology--B. S. Guttman, \$27,602, Control of Bacteriophage Development, The National Institutes of Health. J. Sisken, \$42,465, Metabolic Sequences in the Mitotic Cycle, The National Institutes of Health.

Department of Community Medicine--K. A. Watson, \$54,000, Program for Epidemiologic Research Training, U.S. Public Health Service (Division of Health Manpower).

Department of Medicine--H. Isbell, \$9000, Clinical Investigation of Psychotomimetic Drugs - Geschickter, Geshickter Fund for Medical Research, Inc. H. Isbell, \$40, Adverse Drug Reactions, U.S. Treasurer. P. Mandelstam, \$20,043, Intestinal and Renal Transport in Diabetes, The National Institutes of Health.

Department of Pediatrics--R. S. Warren, \$4000, Ruth Lyons Pediatric Fund, Ruth Lyons Charities.

Department of Pharmacology--H. A. Gordon, \$36,393, Periodontal Disease in Gnotobiotic Animals, The National Institutes of Health.

Department of Physiology and Biophysics--F. W. Zechman, \$44,462, Effects of Mechanical Loading on the Cardiopulmonary System, U.S. Air Force.

Department of Psychiatry--A. Winkler, \$34,939, Limbic System and Opioid Addiction in the Rat, National Institute: of: Mental Health.

Department of Surgery--B. F. Rush, \$1699.89, Clinical Drug Evaluation Program, State of Wisconsin.

COLLEGE OF PHARMACY

M. M. Luckens, \$2000, State Contract for Prevention of Poisoning, Kentucky Department of Health.

Hospital Pharmacy Central Supply--P. F. Parker, \$200, Drug Information Center, Wyeth Laboratories.

OTHER

Helen Lasby Jeffrey Fund, \$6174.85; Edwin H. Munich Memorial Fund, \$15.00; Kentucky Library Associates, \$225.00.

31. SIGNIFICANT ACTIVITIES OF FACULTY AND STAFF

Dr. Denver Sloan, director of University Extension correspondence study, has been elected chairman of the Correspondence Division of the National University Extension Association for 1967-69. He will assume the office at the annual meeting of the NUEA at Ann Arbor, Mich., April 23-25.

Appointment of Alvin L. Goldman, assistant professor of law, to serve a year as Professor in Residence on the staff of Sam Zagoria, Member of the National Labor Relations Board, was announced March 16. Prior to his association with the University, Prof. Goldman--who teaches labor and constitutional law--was in private practice, specializing in labor law, in New York City.

<u>Dr. Richard I. Miller</u>, coordinator of the Program on Educational Change, College of Education, is the editor of "Perspectives on Educational Change," recently published by Appleton-Century-Crofts. Chapters by two other Kentuckians are included. Mrs. Ruth W. Radcliffe, principal of Northside Elementary School, Shelbyville, describes the introduction of the New Math in her school, while <u>Dr. Raymond A. Wilkie</u>, associate professor of education, discusses the program underway at Fayette County's Garden Springs Elementary School.

Faculty members of the College of Dentistry presented 20 papers concerning research underway at the college at the 45th general meeting of the International Association for Dental Research, in Washington, D. C., in mid-March. Dr. Alvin L. Morris, dean, led the University delegation to the four-day meeting, and presented a paper on a study showing that topical application of certain drugs effect the total biological system just as much as drugs given orally or by injection.

Frederic Thursz, associate professor of art, will teach painting this summer at the Aspen School of Contemporary Art, Aspen, Colo. The invitation came from Contemporary Art Associates, Inc., a non-profit educational group with headquarters in New York.

Dean Charles P. Graves of the School of Architecture attended the directors meeting of the National Council of Architectural Registration Boards, in San Juan, Puerto Rico, over the past weekend. Dean Graves is vice-president of the organization. While in Puerto Rico, he conferred with the administration of the University of Puerto Rico at Rio Piedras, outlining methods of establishment and accreditation of a school of architecture.

The University was represented by <u>Dr. Glenwood L. Creech</u>, vice-president, University Relations, at the inauguration on Tuesday of Dr. Karl K. Wilson as the eighth president of Asbury College, Wilmore. Dr. Creech also spoke to the inauguration guests on behalf of the Southern Association of Schools and Colleges, of which the college is a member. The main address was presented by Sen. Mark Hatfield of Oregon.

John Dykes, physics instructor at Somerset Community College, has been awarded a four-summer fellowship at Texas A&M University by the National Science Foundation.

Dr. Doris M. Seward, dean of student affairs planning, returned March 23 to the United States following a 21-day swing through several European countries, including East Germany and Russia. The group of American educators first visited London and Oxford, England, and made East Berlin and Hamburg their final stops before leaving the continent at the end of their tour.

Dr. Jess Gardner, assistant professor of education, recently addressed the Palmetta (S.C.) Education Association on simulating driving conditions in driver education. He traveled on to Washington, D.C., where he participated in a study of the standards of the State Highway Safety Program. He is one of 20 representatives from throughout the country on the study committee.

Dr. Richard Butwell, director of the Patterson School of Diplomacy and International Commerce, was installed Sunday as the new chairman of the Advisory Committee of the University YMCA. Gilbert Kingsbury, assistant vice president for University Relations, was installed as vice-chairman at the Imperial House ceremonies. The new officers succeed Dr. Elbert Ockerman, registrar and director of admissions, and John Kuiper, professor of philosophy, as chairman and vice-chairman, respectively.

PR

2

Members, Board of Trustees:

RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PRESIDENT

I. Appointments and/or Other Staff Changes

Recommendation: that approval be given to the appointments and/or other changes which require Board Action and that the report relative to appointments and/or changes already approved by the administration be accepted.

Background: Approval of the Board of Trustees is required for all appointments to positions with the rank of Associate Professor and above, for promotions, for the granting of tenure, and for salary changes above \$12,000 for non-academic personnel and \$15,000 for academic personnel. All other appointments and/or changes may be made by the President and reported to the Board.

BOARD ACTION

New Appointments

- Richard L. Anderson, Professor, (with tenure), Department of Statistics, College of Arts and Sciences, also Chairman of the Department of Statistics, effective September 1, 1967
- Ira Joseph Ross, Associate Professor, Department of Agricultural Engineering, College of Agriculture and Home Economics, beginning March 1, 1967
- Harold K. Charlesworth, Director, Development Services, also Visiting Professor, Department of Economics, College of Business and Economics, beginning March 1, 1967
- Franklin Bryan Gailey, Visiting Professor, Department of Biochemistry, College of Medicine, beginning March 1, 1967

Leaves of Absence

- J. C. Eaves, Professor, Department of Mathematics, leave without pay for the academic year 1967-68
- Nicholas Findler, Associate Professor, Department of Computer Science, leave without pay extended for the 1967-68 academic year
- W. S. Krogdahl, Professor, Department of Physics and Astronomy, sabbatical leave for the spring semester, 1968
- A. Clifford Wilson, Instructor, Department of Accounting, sabbatical leave for the spring semester, 1968

- Elizabeth Boyd, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College, leave without pay for the academic year 1967-68
- Frank Keogh, Professor, Department of Mathematics, leave without pay for the academic year 1967-68
- John T. Reeves, Associate Professor, Department of Medicine, sabbatical leave for the academic year 1967-68

ADMINISTRATIVE ACTION

New Appointments

- Vincent P. Drnevich, Assistant Professor, Department of Civil Engineering, College of Engineering, effective July 1, 1967, (Appointment is contingent upon the award of the doctoral degree)
- John L. Madden, Assistant Professor, Department of Economics, College of Business and Economics, effective July 1, 1967
- *Kenneth Ray Ball, Assistant Professor, Department of English, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- *William Royce Campbell, Assistant Professor, Department of English, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- *Robert Lee Joyce, Assistant Professor, Department of English, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- *Byron Petrakis, Assistant Professor, Department of English, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- *Clyde Patrick White, Assistant Professor, Department of English, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- *John Albert Via, Assistant Professor, Department of English, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- *Clayton C. Reeve, Assistant Professor, Department of English, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
 - John Douglas Ruff, Assistant Clinical Professor, Department of Surgery, College of Medicine, beginning January 1, 1967
- Robert Charles Emling, Director, Medical Illustration, Medical Center, beginning March 1, 1967
- Jerry W. Knudson, Assistant Professor, Department of History, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- Sarah Stuart, Instructor, Department of Instruction, College of Nursing, effective September 1, 1967
- *Appointment as assistant professor is dependent on completion of all requirements for the Ph.D. by September 1, 1967. If all requirements are not completed, then rank will be instructor.

Joint Appointments

- John L. Howieson, Assistant Professor, Department of Radiology, also named Assistant Professor, Department of Surgery, beginning January 1, 1967
- Roger Chacon, Assistant Professor, (with tenure), Department of Philosophy, also named Assistant Professor, Department of Computer Science, effective September 1, 1967
- Michael J. McNamara, Associate Professor, (with tenure), Department of Community Medicine, also named Associate Professor, Department of Medicine, beginning January 1, 1967

Reappointment of Department Chairman

S. Sidney Ulmer, Professor, Department of Political Science, reappointed Chairman, Department of Political Science, effective July 1, 1967

					
Action:	Approved	Х	_Disapproved	Other	
Date: _	April 4		, 1967		

PR 3

Members, Board of Trustees:

SUPPLEMENTAL RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PRESIDENT

I. Department Chairman Named

Recommendation: that Bernard Kern, Professor, Department of Physics and Astronomy, be named Chairman of the Department of Physics and Astronomy, effective July 1, 1967.

Background: Professor Kern is well qualified to serve as Chairman of the Department of Physics and Astronomy and the recommendation for his appointment has the concurrence of his colleagues in the department as well as the administration of the College.

Dr. Roy Fletcher Gabbard was named Acting Chairman of the Department of Physics, effective September 1, 1965. The University is grateful to Dr. Gabbard for his willingness to serve in this capacity in addition to his teaching and research duties and for the fine leadership he has given the Department during this interim period.

II. Appointments and/or Other Staff Changes

Recommendation: that approval be given to the appointments and/or other changes which require Board action and that the report relative to appointments and/or changes already approved by the administration be accepted.

Background: Approval of the Board of Trustees is required for all appointments to positions with the rank of Associate Professor and above, for promotions, for the granting of tenure, and for salary changes above \$12,000 for non-academic personnel and \$15,000 for academic personnel. All other appointments and/or changes may be made by the President and reported to the Board.

BOARD ACTION

New Appointments

Murray F. Ables, Assistant Professor, Department of Psychiatry, College of Medicine, effective April 1, 1967 (salary above \$12,000)

James T. Doluisio, Associate Professor, (with tenure), Department of Pharmacy, College of Pharmacy, effective June 1, 1967

- Robert M. Howell, Instructor, Department of Oral Pathology, College of Dentistry, effective June 1, 1967 (salary above \$12,000)
- Stuart M. Klein, Associate Professor, (with tenure), Department of Business Administration, College of Business and Economics, effective September 1, 1967
- David F. Ross, Associate Professor, Department of Economics, College of Business and Economics, effective September 1, 1967
- Earl E. Vastbinder, Physican, University Health Service, also Instructor, Department of Pediatrics, effective July 1, 1967 (salary above \$12,000)

ADMINISTRATIVE ACTION

New Appointments

- Phillip D. Brooks, Assistant Professor, Department of Economics, College of Business and Economics, effective September 1, 1967
- *Nicholas G. Gordziejenko, Assistant Professor, Department of Slavic and Oriental Languages and Literatures, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967
- Hugh M. Pitcher, Assistant Professor, Department of Economics, College of Business and Economics, effective July 1, 1967
- Hazel Marie Pray, Instructor, Associate Degree Nursing Program, Community College System, effective March 20, 1967
- Edgar B. Warren, Jr., Instructor, Department of Germanic and Classical Languages and Literatures, College of Arts and Sciences, effective September 1, 1967

Reappointment

W. C. Royster, Professor, Department of Mathematics, reappointed Chairman, Department of Mathematics for a two-year term, effective July 1, 1967

III. Appointments to University of Kentucky Development Council

Recommendation: that the following persons be appointed to membership on the University of Kentucky Development Council to fill the several vacancies which exist:

7. Mr. Richard Cooper, Somerset, as a Trustee member; and Mr. Rex L. Allison, Senior Vice President of Allied Stores Corporation, Scottsdale, Arizona, and Mr. Floyd Wright, Lexington, a former Trustee member, as members-at-large.

Background: At the April 5, 1966 meeting of the Board of Trustees, the University of Kentucky Development Council was established to serve in an advisory capacity to the President, and through him to the Board of Trustees, for all private fund development for the entire University. Mr. Cooper, Mr. Allison and Mr. Wright

*If all requirements for the doctorate are not completed by September 1, 1967, this appointment will be at the rank of Instructor.

-3-

satisfy most adequately the three basic requirements for membership established by the Board: (1) positions of leadership in their chosen communities; (2) a commitment to the University's aspiration to develop into one of the nation's strongest universities; and (3) a willingness to support this aspiration.

Action:	Approved	Х	_Disapproved_	Othe r	
Date:	April 4	: ,	1967		

Office of the President April 4, 1967

PR5

Members, Board of Trustees:

RECOMMENDATION OF BUILDING AND CAMPUS DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Recommendation: that the new seven story addition to the complex of buildings serving the College of Engineering be named Anderson Hall in honor of F. Paul Anderson, the first Dean of the College of Engineering at the University of Kentucky.

Background: The recommendation to name the addition to the Engineering complex Anderson Hall is made by the Building and Campus Development Committee with the full concurrence of the College of Engineering. Dean F. Paul Anderson is probably the most illustrious member of the faculty of the College of Engineering. A graduate of Purdue University in 1890 with the degree Bachelor of Mechanical Engineering, Anderson provided the genius and the guiding force that resulted in the establishment of the College of Engineering. Under his administration the College prospered and attained a national reputation. His great personal contributions to the technology of his day were recognized by the creation in 1929 of the F. Paul Anderson Gold Medal Award by the American Society of Heating, Ventilating and Air Conditioning Engineers. The award is given annually on the advice of a national committee to the individual making the greatest contribution to the field of heating, ventilating and air conditioning during the previous year.

			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Action:	Approved X	 _Disapproved	Other	
Date:	April 4	1967		_

Office of the President April 4, 1967

PR 6

Members, Board of Trustees:

NON-ACADEMIC RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN STUDENTS AND THE UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY

Recommendation: that the Report of the Senate Advisory Committee for Student Affairs, as endorsed by the University Senate and the Student Government, and the attached statement entitled "Financial Delinquency" be accepted as a policy statement of the Board of Trustees from which subsequent Governing Regulations will be formulated.

Background: The precise governing relationship between universities and students has become increasingly cloudy over the past several years. It is fair to say that most institutions of higher learning, when working with students outside the classroom, have operated within a framework of tradition and custom rather than stated objectives, policies or procedures. The University of Kentucky has been no exception. Changes in attitudes and mores in the population at large, the increasing size, diversity, and complexity of colleges and universities, and a number of recent court decisions have all combined to make it quite evident that custom, tradition, and vague generalized statements will no longer suffice to meet either the spirit of the aims of higher education or the legal requirements.

Recognizing the opacity in the non-academic relationship between students and the institution at other campuses throughout the United States, cognizant of our own need for policy and direction, and ever mindful of our educational goals and responsibilities as a university, the University administration asked the Senate Advisory Committee for Student Affairs to help develop a concise and specific set of student discipline guidelines which would be educationally valid and legally sound. Since last spring, that Committee met nearly every week in the development of the report sent to members of the Board. The Committee report and its recommendations have been the exclusive subject of three Senate meetings. The Student Government has also discussed and endorsed this report. Throughout all of the deliberations administrative officials have been involved.

In essence the recommendations before the Board constitute a statement of citizenship roles and expectations within the University community, these roles and expectations developed and delineated by the citizens of that community - the faculty, the students and the administration. Specifically these recommendations:

- (1) outline clearly the behavioral expectations for University students;
- (2) specify offenses for students and the possible sanctions;

- (3) place primary emphasis upon counseling and education prior to the involvement of the judicial process;
- (4) insure justice and fairplay to the student discipline and judicial process;
- (5) make very clear, and thus strengthen, institutional responsibility and expectations in areas which have been obscure to date;
- (6) introduce a procedure of checks and balances which hold a student accountable for disciplinary violations, but which will protect him from arbitrary or capricious action by any one individual;
- (7) create a judicial process which clarifies for students both their responsibilities and rights;
- (8) establish clearer relationships with organizations using University facilities and the University name.

Institutions of higher learning should be just as concerned with the individual development and maturity of the students outside the classroom as within. In fact, colleges and universities should create the framework and processes through which students can develop citizenship and behavioral judgment and maturity as well as intellectual achievement. The recommendations presented represent an important move in this direction. Not only are the recommendations timely and of consequence but they may well contribute a leadership position in this aspect of university affairs which can be emulated by many other institutions.

Action:	Approved	Disapproved	Other	
Date:		, 1967		

Office of the President April 4, 1967

PR 8

Members, Board of Trustees:

APPROVAL "IN PRINCIPLE" OF THE "SOMERSET COMMUNITY COLLEGE PRELIMINARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN"

Recommendation: that the "Somerset Community College Preliminary Development Plan" be approved "in principle," with the understanding that the plan will be periodically revised as the program requirements of the College become more fully expressed.

Background: The University has undertaken the preparation of a "Preliminary Development Plan" for each of its community colleges for the purpose of establishing a broad physical framework within which the physical development of the colleges may take place in an efficient and orderly manner. The "Somerset Community College Preliminary Development Plan" is the fourth of these studies to be completed and published. The University intends to continue its development planning efforts at each of the community colleges and will issue supplementary, more detailed reports as additional studies are completed.

Action:	Approved	х	Disapproved	Other
Date:	April	4 ,	1967	

Office of the President April 4, 1967

PR 10

Members, Board of Trustees:

RESOLUTION ADOPTING CORPORATE INVESTMENT ADVISORY AGREEMENT

Recommendation: that the following resolution be adopted:

"BE IT RESOLVED, that

The form of Custody Agreement with The Chase Manhattan Bank presented to this meeting hereby is approved: Any one of the following officers of the UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY is authorized to execute and deliver said Agreement on behalf of this Board and to give instructions to said Bank pursuant to said Agreement, namely: the Vice President - Business Affairs and Treasurer or the Assistant Treasurer. The Secretary of this Board is authorized to certify to said Bank under the seal of the University a copy of these resolutions together with the names and signatures of the officer or officers of the University authorized to execute said Agreement and to give instructions pursuant thereto; and in case of each subsequent change in the individual holding any such office, such fact and the name and signature of the new officer (or officers), and said Bank shall be entitled fully to rely and act upon each such certification as and when so made to, and, received by, it."

Action:	Approved	Х	Disapproved	Other	
Date:	April	4	1967		

CORPORATE INVESTMENT ADVISORY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT made and entered into this day of 1967, by and between THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK, hereinafter referred to as the BANK, and the BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY, a public body corporate existing pursuant to Section 164.160 of the Kentucky Revised Statutes, hereinafter referred to as the UNIVERSITY.

WITNESSETH:

I. The BANK agrees:

- A. To operate an Investment Advisory service for the UNIVERSITY consisting of a total of eight (8) accounts to be designated by the UNIVERSITY, the said accounts to be operated in the form of the BANK's usual investment advisory accounts.
- B. To receive and hold all securities and cash deposited with the BANK by the UNIVERSITY and to invest the said property in accordance with instruction received from the UNIVERSITY.
- C. To advise the UNIVERSITY regarding the investment of the said property, it being understood that in giving such advice the BANK will be guided by its judgment without limitation.
- D. To collect income on the UNIVERSITY's property and remit the same monthly to the UNIVERSITY.
- E. To make purchases, sales and other changes in UNIVERSITY investments only as directed by the UNIVERSITY, make payment for purchases in anticipation of future delivery of securities, and to make delivery of securities sold in anticipation of future payment.
- F. To collect and hold for investment proceeds of securities sold, matured or redeemed; charge the cost of securities, fractional interests, and rights purchased against the appropriate principal account; receive for the appropriate account stock dividends, rights and other similar distributions and allocate them to income or principal as the BANK deems proper, except in cases where specific instruction is received from the UNIVERSITY, in which case the BANK will act in accordance therewith.
- G. To notify the UNIVERSITY of each security transaction promptly after it occurs and render monthly security statements and monthly principal and income reports.

H. To hold registered securities in the name of the BANK's nominee and to execute, in the name of the UNIVERSITY, instruments for any transaction concerning this Agreement and Certificates of Ownership and other necessary certificates.

II. The UNIVERSITY agrees:

- A. To pay to the BANK, as compensation for the aforementioned services a yearly fee in accordance with the attached fee schedule (denominated Exhibit A hereto and hereby incorporated herein by reference). Provided however, that the aforementioned fee schedule shall be reduced by a factor of 20% as to any cash or securities for which the BANK is not the custodian.
- B. That the BANK's duties and responsibilities are as set forth in this Agreement. The UNIVERSITY will hold the BANK harmless from all liability, loss and expense arising in connection with its account or arising from any action taken by the BANK as directed by the UNIVERSITY including any liability the BANK or its nominee may incur as holder of record of the UNIVERSITY's securities, provided the BANK has tried to carry out this Agreement and the UNIVERSITY's directions in good faith. The BANK will not be responsible for the acts, omissions or solvency of any broker or agent selected by it in good faith to effect any transaction for the UNIVERSITY's account.

III. The Parties hereto mutually agree:

A. That the BANK may rely upon instructions given by the UNIVERSITY's authorized officers and that all such instructions will continue effective until cancelled.

EXHIBIT A

THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK Investment Advisory Fees

VALUE		
\$ 200,000		\$ 1,000
\$ 300,000		\$ 1,500
\$ 400,000		
		\$ 2,000
\$ 500,000		\$ 2,500
\$ 600,000		\$ 2,875
\$ 700,000		\$ 3,250
\$ 800,000		\$ 3,625
\$ 900,000		
		\$ 4,000
\$ 1,000,000		\$ 4,375
\$ 1,100,000		\$ 4,500
\$ 1,200,000		\$ 4,625
\$ 1,300,000		\$ 4,750
\$ 1,400,000		
\$ 1,500,000		
		\$ 5,000
\$ 1,600,000		\$ 5,125
\$ 1,700,000		\$ 5,250
\$ 1,800,000		\$ 5,375
\$ 1,900,000		\$ 5,500
\$ 2,000,000		\$ 5,625
¢ 2 500 000		
\$ 2,500,000		\$ 6,250
\$ 3,000,000		\$ 6,875
\$ 3,500,000		\$ 7,500
\$ 4,000,000		\$ 8,125
\$ 4,500,000		\$ 8,750
\$ 5,000,000		\$ 9,375
\$ 6,000,000		\$10,625
\$ 7,000,000		\$11,875
\$ 8,000,000		\$13,125
\$ 9,000,000		\$14,375
\$10,000,000		\$15,625
		+, 0-0
\$11,000,000		\$16,458
\$12,000,000		\$17,292
\$13,000,000		\$18,125
\$14,000,000		\$18,958
\$15,000,000		\$19,792
		Ψ-/, 1/2
\$20,000,000		\$23,958
\$25,000,000		\$28,120
		(Multiplier)
1/2 of 1% on first	\$ 500,000	. 005
3/8 of 1% on next	\$ 500,000	. 00375
1/8 of 1% over	\$ 1,000,000	
1/12 of 1% over		. 00125
1, 12 01 1/0 OVET	\$10,000,000	. 000833

hereto by notice in writing to the other party	
THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK	BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY
by	OF KENTUCKY
	by
I, the undersigned duly elected, qualified BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSIT coporate organized and existing under the lahereby certify that at a meeting of the said Fon, 1967, the following	Y OF KENTUCKY, a public body ws of the State of Kentucky, BOARD OF TRUSTEES duly held
"BE IT RESOLVED, that	
The form of Custody Agreement with The Charles this meeting hereby is approved: Any one of UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY is authorized a Agreement on behalf of this Board and to give to said Agreement, namely: the Vice Preside Treasurer or the Assistant Treasurer. The ized to certify to said Bank under the seal of resolutions together with the names and sign the University authorized to execute said Agreement, and in case of each subsequency and said Bank shall be entitled ful certification as and when so made to, and, to the said and the said and the said said Bank shall be entitled ful certification as and when so made to, and, to the said and the said said Bank shall be entitled ful certification as and when so made to, and, to the said said Bank shall be entitled ful certification as and when so made to, and, to the said said said said said said said said	the following officers of the co execute and deliver said re instructions to said Bank pursuant dent - Business Affairs and se Secretary of this Board is authorated the University a copy of these natures of the officer or officers of treement and to give instructions quent change in the individual holding signature of the new officer (or ly to rely and act upon each such
I further certify that:	
1. Each of the following holds the office in t placed opposite his name:	he University and has the signature
Vice President-Business Affairs and Trease Robert F. Kerley	urer,
Assistant Treasurer, Clay Maupin	
2. The foregoing recolutions are in full form	

B. That this Agreement may be terminated by either of the parties

2. The foregoing resolutions are in full force and effect and are not contrary to the laws of the Commonwealth of Kentucky and the annexed Custody Agreement is identical with the form of Custody Agreement presented to said meeting and approved by the aforesaid resolution.

	unto set my hand and affixed the Seal of
the University this	day of ,
1967.	
SEAL	
	Secretary
ATTEST;	,
3 Marie 2 1/2 1	